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The Fairfield Area School Board met on Monday evening, October 12, 2015 at 7:00 p.m. in the District boardroom with these members in attendance: Mr. Chuck Hatter, Presiding; Mr. Bruce Lefeber, Mr. Mickey Barlow, Mrs. Agatha Foscato, Mr. Lonny Whitcomb, Mrs. Pam Mikesell, Mr. Bruce Carr, and Mr. Richard Mathews.  Mrs. Marcy Van Metre was absent.  Also present were Ms. Karen Kugler, Superintendent; Ms. Caroline Dean, Business Manager and Board Recording Secretary; Ms. Leah Dalton, Solicitor;  Ms. Peggy Crider, Assistant to the Superintendent for Instructional Support; Ms. Barb Richwine, Elementary Principal; Ms. Patti Weber, Middle School Principal; and Mr. Brian McDowell, High School Principal. Our student representative Ms. Briggs was also present.   An Executive Session was held after the board meeting to discuss personnel matters. 

Minutes Approved

The minutes of the September 28, 2015 board meeting were unanimously approved, with no discussion, on a motion by Mrs. Mikesell and a second by Mr. Barlow.   

At this time the solicitor requested that the wording in Item C be changed to “advertise for rent” instead of “advertise and rent.” On a motion made by Mr. Barlow and seconded by Mrs. Foscato, a roll call vote was taken with all members present voting yes to the wording change.  
Student Representative Reports

Ms. Briggs told the Board that the school play, It’s a Wonderful Life, will be held on November 13th and 14th.  
Public Comment


Dean Thomas explained the details he learned about the bus parking area and thanked Ms. Dean for the information and ensuring that signage was changed and a lock was placed on the diesel storage tank.  

Mary Walter questioned if we, as a district, were able to solicit donations for the property to be used for educational purposes.  She also questioned if we had petitioned the county for a reduction in property taxes.  
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Committee Reports and Director Comments
Mr. Lefeber and Mr. Barlow told those present about the property and finance committees making a recommendation to rent the property until spring in an effort to defer such costs as heat and maintenance.  The proposal intended the rent to cover expenses and then in the spring we could potentially relist the property with a realtor.  After the walkthrough by committee members, he said the property was not as bad as they had been led to believe by the realtor.  
Mr. Barlow also spoke about the two playground inspections which were performed and results would be forthcoming.  He did remind those present that the elementary roof still needs attention as does the chiller and the parking lots.  There was no report from the Policy or Education committees but Mr. Whitcomb did question if the district had pursued pollution insurance for the diesel storage tank. He also questioned Ms. Richwine about the scheduling of the playground.  
Consent Agenda

At the request of Mrs. Mikesell, Items A and C were pulled from the Consent Agenda and Mr. Carr requested that Item B be pulled for further discussion.  On a motion made by Mr. Barlow and seconded by Mrs. Foscato, the remaining items on the consent agenda were approved as presented.  A roll call vote was taken with Mr. Bruce Lefeber, Mr. Mickey Barlow, Mrs. Agatha Foscato, Mr. Lonny Whitcomb, Mr. Chuck Hatter, Mr. Bruce Carr, Mr. Richard Mathews, and Mrs. Pam Mikesell casting assenting votes. 
Personnel
D.
Accepted a resignation from Ms. Cindy Deardorff, part-time elementary cafeteria aide, effective November 13, 2015 and grant permission for the administration to advertise and recommend for hire a part-time elementary cafeteria aide.


E.
Approved the removal of Ms. Rebecca Herring from the Professional Substitute List.
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F.
Approved the removal of the following individuals from the Support Staff Substitute List.





Ms. Sharon Snoke 


Ms. Susan Delaney





Ms. Diana Zimmerman 

Ms. Charity Harbaugh





Ms. Bernie McClain 


Ms. Mildred McGlaughlin





Ms. Terri Bollinger



G.
Approved the addition of the following guest substitute teachers to the Professional Substitute List K-12 for the 2015-2016 school year.




Ms. Kathleen Anderson

Ms. Michelle Liller




Ms. Mary Ruth Blickenstaff

Ms. Rhonda Myers




Ms. Leslie Carbaugh

Ms. Holly Tierce




Ms. Deborah Kimball

Administrative

   Actions

A.
Tabled approval of the 2015-2016 Online Learning Handbook.  
Ms. Mikesell moved that Item A be tabled as she had not had the opportunity to review the material due to technology issues at the district.  Mr. Whitcomb questioned if this would be doable or if the item was time sensitive.  Mr. Barlow provided a second to the motion.  A roll call vote was taken with Mr. Bruce Lefeber, Mr. Mickey Barlow, Mrs. Agatha Foscato, Mr. Lonny Whitcomb, Mr. Chuck Hatter, Mr. Bruce Carr, Mr. Richard Mathews, and Mrs. Pam Mikesell casting assenting votes. 



B.
Granted permission for the administration to petition the Hamiltonban Township Board of Supervisors to provide traffic control at the main entrance to the District during the hours of 7:15 AM - 9:00 AM and 2:30 PM - 4:00 PM.
Mr. Carr wanted to know if having traffic control would cost the district money.  Mr. Barlow explained that we have had a student hit at this intersection.  After a brief discussion and on a motion made by Mr. Barlow and seconded by Mr. Whitcomb, Item B was approved.  A roll call vote was taken with Mr. Bruce Lefeber, Mr. Mickey Barlow, Mrs. Agatha Foscato, Mr. Lonny Whitcomb, Mr. Chuck Hatter, Mr. Bruce Carr, Mr. Richard Mathews, and Mrs. Pam Mikesell casting assenting votes. 
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Budget
C.
Tabled granting permission for the administration to advertise for rent the McDannell property at the rate of $500 per month plus all utilities and up keep of grounds (mowing and snow removal).
Mrs. Mikesell wished to table Item C due to her concerns about renting.  She questioned the legality.  Ms. Kugler explained that it would all be handled by our solicitor and Mr. Barlow noted that he expected the tenant to have insurance.  Mr. Carr pointed out that we would still be responsible for the property.  Mr. Mathews was very concerned that administration had not responded to the board request for a feasibility study to use the property for educational purposes.  He has a problem with administration not answering the questions when the public perceives the Board is not doing what the public wants.  Karen responded that students would need to be transported and that our teachers have never looked at what we currently have.  Ms. Mikesell wants a survey sent to the teachers.  Ms. Foscato does agree that it is too far for students to travel and everything on the property needs replaced.  Mr. Whitcomb felt that renting gave us some time to make decisions.  On a motion made by Mrs. Mikesell and seconded by Mr. Whitcomb the item was tabled.  A roll call vote was taken with Mr. Barlow, Mr. Carr, Mr. Lefeber, Mr. Mathews, Mrs. Mikesell, and Mr. Whitcomb cast assenting votes.  Mrs. Foscato and Mr. Hatter cast dissenting votes.  

Adjournment:

        On a motion made by Mr. Barlow, seconded by Mr. Whitcomb and unanimously approved by the Board, the meeting adjourned at 7:30 p.m.

Respectfully Submitted:
Mr. Chuck Hatter



 
Ms. Caroline Dean, Business Manager
Board President



 
Board Recording Secretary
